PROCEEDINGS OF A REGULAR MEETING OF

THE BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS OF

THE MORGAN CITY HARBOR AND TERMINAL DISTRICT

October 11, 2010


The Board of Commissioners (“Board”) of the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District (“District”) met in regular session at the District’s office at 800 Youngs Road, Morgan City, Louisiana on October 11, 2010 at 5:00 p.m. President Raymond Wade convened the meeting with Commissioners Greg Aucoin, Jerry Gauthier, Thomas “Matt” Ackel, Duane Lodrigue, Deborah Garber, Joe Jones, William Pecoraro and Joseph Foret in attendance.

Also present at the meeting were Jerry Hoffpauir, Executive Director; Cindy Cutrera, Manager of Economic Development; Gerard J. Bourgeois, Board Attorney; Tori Henry, Administrative Assistant; Mike Lowe, Corps of Engineers (COE), New Orleans District; Martin Cancienne, Livingston Group, LLC; Phillip Parker and Carley Williams of GSE Associates, LLC; Mike Knobloch of Knobloch Professional Services, LLC; Captain Jonathan Burton, U.S. Coast Guard; Mayor Tim Matte, City of Morgan City; Mayor Louis Ratcliff, Town of Berwick; Joe “Al” Mistrot, Corps of Engineers; William New; along with members of the media and general public.


It was moved by Mr. Lodrigue and seconded by Mr. Jones that the minutes of the Regular Meeting of September 13, 2010 be approved and adopted. Motion carried unanimously.  

Michael Lowe, COE New Orleans District, reported that:  (i) there are two current dredges, the Atchafalaya Bar, Bay and Horseshoe, Cutterhead Channel dredging by Weeks Marine and the Harbor dredging by Mike Hooks, Inc.; (ii) Colonel Fleming visited the Port and discussed shoaling problems with the McDermott sail out as well as issues downloading survey data;  (iii) He attended the WEDA conference along with Mr. Hoffpauir, Mr. Ackel and Mr. Pecoraro; (iv) The latest reading on the River was 2.0, but forecasted to go up to about 2.5.  Mr. Ackel complimented Mr. Lowe on his presentation at the WEDA conference.  

Mr. Hoffpauir reported on behalf of Daimia Jackson and Darrell Broussard that the Crewboat Cut Letter Report has left Vicksburg with General Wash’s signature and is now in Washington with an estimated 3 months before final approval.


Mike Knobloch of Knobloch Professional Services, LLC reported that: (i) meetings have begun with local law enforcement agencies as well as the local fire departments in order to identify what equipment is needed by their departments in order to utilize the funds from the 2009 and 2010 Port Security grants; (ii) he would like to meet with Mr. Foret to bring him up to speed on the grants at Mr. Foret’s convenience; and (iii) there has been no word yet whether or not we have been funded by the Tiger II grant.  Mr. Knobloch thanked Mr. Concienne for hand delivering letters of support to the Delegation in Washington.  He also thanked Moffat and Nichol for their assistance in the application process.


Mr. Wade presented Mr. Joe “Al” Mistrot, who is retiring from the Corps of Engineers after many years overseeing the Atchafalaya River dredging, with a plaque of appreciation for his continued excellence and dedication in the successful execution of the Berwick Bay Dredging Projects in partnership with the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District from 1975 to 2010.   Mayor Matte and Mayor Ratcliff also presented Mr. Mistrot with keys for the city and town.  Mr. Wade presented to Mr. William “Bill” New a plaque for his outstanding support and efforts towards economic development and growth of the District.  

It was moved by Mrs. Garber and seconded by Mr. Jones that the report of receipts and disbursements for the month of September, 2010 be received and accepted. Motion carried unanimously.  It was also moved by Mrs. Garber and seconded by Mr. Jones that all invoices presented to the Board for the month of September, 2010 be paid.  Motion carried unanimously.


Mrs. Cutrera reported that: (i) she has dedicated the last several weeks to communicating with the Navigation Data Center and providing them with the 2009 tonnage reports.  As soon as the data fact cards are completed, they will contact her with the results, in which she hopes to be able to report at the next meeting.  (ii) Dan Whalen of the Corps of Engineers is working on the preliminary assessment of the DMMP and was looking for contact information for different business to see if dredging affects their business.  She was able to provide him with statistics that he did not have access to, but through Port Vision, she did.

Mr. Hoffpauir reported that:  (i) Colonel Fleming’s public “fireside chat” went well.  Mr. Wade mentioned what an honor it was to have him come and listen to the concerns of the local businesses.  (ii) Messrs. Ackel, Pecoraro and Hoffpauir attended the WEDA conference last week.  Mr. Ackel noted that attending the conference opened up his eyes to how much territory the Corps has responsibility for across the United States.  There were a variety of presenters and lots of insight was received on the impact from the oil spill.  (iii) All necessary bank wire information was provided to DOTD and funds should be received within the next 30-60 days; (iv) ADPG is finalizing website upgrades and will be in attendance at the November meeting to give a presentation of those changes; and (v) our first Coast Guard/Customs appreciation luncheon, sponsored by Roy Garber, was a huge success and should be done at least annually.

Martin Concienne, Livingston Group, LLC, reported that Congress adjourned October 1 until after the November elections and will return November 15 for a lame duck session to deal with unfinished business. 

Keegan Roberts, Moffatt & Nichol, reported that: (i) efforts were focused heavily on examining the concept of Navigable Depth as it pertains to the maintained navigability of the Atchafalaya Bar Channel (ABC); (ii) the final version of the interim report was prepared, is nearing completion and under final review; (iii) demonstration permit application coordination is continuing; and (iv) a meeting of USACE, Port of Morgan City, and M&N personnel will be conducted to further these efforts on October 21.

Mr. Bourgeois reported that:  (i) Change Order 3 approved last month has now been renamed Change Order 1 by DOTD.  The change amount was previously reported as $450,360.75, but was actually $2,370.35; (ii) Change Order 2 for additional fill for fabrication shop, which increases costs by $53,773.13 and Change Order 3 for water line changes, which reduces cost by $5,918.80.  Mr. Gauthier made a motion to authorize Mr. Hoffpauir to execute Change Orders 2 and 3, subject to DOTD’s approval, with Mr. Ackel seconding the motion.  Motion carried unanimously.  (iii) In order for InterMoor to utilize the limestone area at the head of the slip, a Substantial Completion must be approved.  Mr. Gauthier made that motion, seconded by Mr. Lodrigue to authorize Mr. Hoffpauir to execute the Substantial Completion and adopting the following resolution, which carried unanimously.
RESOLUTION

A Resolution providing for the acceptance as substantially complete, the work performed by JC Construction, LLC, upon the recordation of this Resolution for Port Improvements, Youngswood Site Development, Buildings, Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District, St. Mary Parish, Louisiana, State Project No. 578-51-0028 (322).


WHEREAS, by Construction Agreement dated May 13, 2010, the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District did award a contract to JC Construction, LLC for Port Improvements, Youngswood Site Development, Buildings, Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District, St. Mary Parish, Louisiana, State Project No. 578-51-0028 (322), as will be seen by reference to said contract which is recorded under Entry No. 300226, and


WHEREAS, the construction of a limestone area at the head of the slip, which was identified in the contract bid documents as alternate bid # 3 (the “alternate bid # 3 work”) performed by JC Construction, LLC improved the following described immovable property of the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District, to wit:

That certain tract or parcel of land together with all buildings and improvements thereon situated and all rights, ways, privileges, servitudes, prescriptions and appurtenances thereunto belonging or in anywise appertaining, lying and being situated in the City of Morgan City, St. Mary Parish, Louisiana, designated as Parcel 12C-2 and being more particularly known, designated and described as Tract A-B-C-D-E-F-G-H-I-J-K-L-A per map or plat entitled “Survey of Tract Parcel 12C-2 on Property Belonging to H & B Young Foundation”, made by Arthur A. DeFraites, Jr., Registered Professional Land Surveyor, dated May 12, 2009, a copy of which map was recorded on June 16, 2009 in St. Mary Parish COB 189, Page 652, under Entry No. 304,448 and made a part hereof by reference thereto for greater particularity as to the location, size, shape, boundaries and dimensions of said tract or parcel of land.


WHEREAS, the alternate bid # 3 work performed under the contract has been inspected by authorized representatives of the Owner, the Engineer, the Louisiana Department of Transportation and Development and the Contractor.


NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED, by the Board of Commissioners of the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District, that the District’s Executive Director, Jerry Hoffpauir, is authorized for and on behalf of the District to sign a Certificate of Substantial Completion after the final inspection the alternate bid # 3 work.


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that after signing said certificate, this Resolution shall be recorded and the District does hereby authorize and direct the Clerk of Court and Ex-Officio Recorder of Mortgages of St. Mary Parish to note this partial acceptance thereof in the margin of the inscription of said contract under Entry No. 300226 of the records of St. Mary Parish, Louisiana.


BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED that the recording of this Resolution accepts the alternate bid # 3 work performed by the Contractor in accordance with the contract plans and specifications as being substantially complete, effective as of the date of the recording of this Resolution.


Mr. Bourgeois also reported that: (i) an application for partial payment #4 for Phase II of the Youngswood Site Development was submitted.  Mr. Lodrigue moved to authorize payment to JC Construction in the amount of $621,384.77, which was seconded by Mrs. Garber and carried unanimously.  (ii) Notice to Contractors for bids on Phase III bulkheading will go out as soon as EDA’s approval is received; (iv) Request for Right of Entry for disposal for 2011 dredging was received and Mr. Ackel made a motion that the Mr. Wade be authorized to sign on behalf of the District and that the following resolution be adopted, which was seconded by Mr. Pecoraro and carried unanimously:
RESOLUTION
 

            A resolution authorizing the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District (“District”) to grant to the United States the rights of entry (ROEs) for disposal easements for the Atchafalaya River and Bayous Chene, Boeuf, and Black Navigation Project.

            BE IT RESOLVED, that Raymond M. Wade, President, be authorized and directed to grant on behalf of the Morgan City Harbor and Terminal District (“District”) in favor of the United States Corps of Engineers(“Corps”), their representatives, agents and contractors, to construct, operate and maintain a dredged material disposal areas, including the full right of ingress and egress; to construct dikes; to deposit dredged, excavated and sediment material thereon; to accomplish any alterations of contours on said land for the purpose of accommodating the deposit of dredged material as necessary in connection with the construction, improvement, maintenance and operation of the Atchafalaya River and Bayou Chene, Boeuf and Black, Louisiana Project, as authorized by the Act of Congress approved 13 August 1968 (Public Law 90-483), and to execute all corresponding agreements with landowners concerning Corps designated Disposal Areas I, G, 1, 2, 3, 5, 5a, 6  and open water north of 5a in Avoca Lake and transfer of the same to the Corps.

            BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, Raymond M. Wade, President, be authorized and directed to do any and all act and things necessary, proper, or that may be required to carry out and accomplish the transactions contemplated with regards to the above mentioned tracts.


With there being no further business to come before the Board, the meeting was adjourned.

Attest:







_______________________________________








GREGORY P. AUCOIN, Secretary
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